KINGSTON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on 15th February 2018 at 1930hrs in The Reading Room, Kingston

 DRAFT  M I N U T E S

	PRESENT
	Cllr Eve White
	Cllr Hayley Swain

	
	Cllr Flo Watts
	Cllr Alison Lewis

	
	Cllr Heather Summer-Nutting
	

	APOLOGIES
	Cllr Merv Freeman
	DCC Cllr Rufus Gilbert

	
	Cllr Sally Richardson
	

	IN ATTENDANCE
	Parish Clerk Sue Green
	SHDC Beth Huntley


	149.18
	Apologies: - DCC Cllr Rufus Gilbert, KPC Cllrs Freeman and Richardson  
	

	150.18
	Interests to be Declared In accordance with the Code of Conduct, members were Invited to declare any personal or disclosable pecuniary interests, including the nature and extent of such interests they may in items to be considered at this meeting.  Members are also reminded that any change to their Declaration of Interests must be Notified to the Parish Clerk within 28 days of the change
Declaration of Interests:  Cllr White Allotments and Footpaths (Personnel)  
	

	151.15
	Open Forum: 
New Vicar - Cllr White and all of KPC gave a warm welcome to the new vicar Rev Matt Rowland who expressed his thanks for the warm welcome received by all the Parishioners in Kingston. He has held his first service at St James the Less which also gave the opportunity for all to meet his family.  Rev Rowland has chaired his first PCC meeting in Kingston and visited the Tuesday Morning Market giving further opportunity for introductions.  Rev Rowland finished by emphasizing that his door is always open for anyone that may need help or support.  Cllr White thanked Rev Rowland.
Planning Application 4068/17/OPA re Oak , Ash & Sycamore trees:- Tree Warden Thelma Rumsey attended the Open Forum to report meeting with Silvicultural Surveyor, Pip Howard on 11th February 2018, in connection to Planning Application 4068/17/OPA in relation to the Ash and Oak Trees which have TPO’s including the Sycamore Trees.  Pip reported as noted by the following:-   
The Ash is of significant regional importance as it is clearly a veteran specimen, with a dbh of >1m. It is a remnant tree on an ancient hedgerow landscape feature, almost certainly built prior to enclosure and therefore a classic contour hedge, which were built in part for water management for the village. The roots of large Ash trees are susceptible to disturbance in surface & ground water. It is therefore recommended that the positioning of any and all drainage for the new development is designed to ensure it does not affect the immediate area, which would expand at least 15metres into the field of the proposed development. Furthermore any disturbance to the existing hedgerow boundary of the proposed entrance would likely disturb the roots also.
In regards the Oak, the proposed plans appear to take due regard of the tree and indeed incorporate it into the wider landscaping of the development as a major feature. However, full adherence to BS 5837 ( http://www.bs-5837.com/2010/03/bs-5837-2005-trees-in-relation-to-construction/ ),is necessary.
Other initial suggestions would include a request to ensure all new planting is of local provenance, not least for biosecurity issues in an area of such arboreal importance.

The reported was concluded by saying - that a CAVAT valuation will be prepared for the Ash and conduct further investigation, particularly as this tree is likely to be included in future listings due to the current threats to the Ash in the UK.
Ash Tree situated after Four Cross before Vicarage Farm - Thelma continued to report on the large Ash Tree on the corner of the lane after Four Cross and before the house “Vicarage Farm”.  This tree has been inspected by Universal Tree Care, Tommy Hutchinson, who has offered to remove dead branches on this tree if this is what the KPC would approve of.  Thelma has also raised the question of placing a TPO on this tree because of its age which is approximately 250 years.  The removal of the dead branches would be free of charge.
Recreation Ground – TR continued to report that two of the Copse Monterey Pines inspected with Tree Warden Annie White have now been marked with flags for Ace of Spades, Darren Neil to quote a price for their removal. TR reported that these 2 trees have become too large (which was expected and known at the outset of planting) and need to be removed. 2 more trees may have to come down but this can be assessed after the removal of the first 2.
Cllr White thanked Thelma for her reports. The reports will be discussed in the following KPC business.  Clerk will report back to Thelma and Annie with the outcomes. 
	

	152.18
	Minutes of Previous Meetings – Minutes of Meeting Thursday 18th January 2018 approved and signed as a true record.   
	

	153.18
	Devon County Councillor's Report: Cllr Rufus Gilbert apologies received

	

	154.18
	SHDC Report: Cllr Huntley reported

TAP Funding - congratulations was passed to Judy Alloway for attending the SHDC TAP funding application meeting at Foliton House. The application has been accepted and £7,500.00 has been awarded towards funds for the Kingston Reading Room Ceiling project.  KPC thanked Cllr Huntley for her support towards this project.

Planning - Kate Cantwell is the SHDC planning officer overseeing both Sanderson’s Field and Vicarage Park Ltd planning applications.  JA and Cllr Huntley met with KC in SHDC.  KC confirmed that comments can still be added to both planning applications on the SHDC web site; it is advised if putting comments on the web site to also e-mail directly to KC with the comments on kate.cantwell@swdevon.gov.org .  Cllr Watts will place this information in the Newsletter.
Fund Raising – Cllr Huntley has raised so far, £3,000.00 towards the two charities she supports Motor Neurone Disease and Muscular Sclerosis. A fund raising event will take place in the Bigbury Memorial Hall to raise further funds.  Tickets will the £12.50 with Sherpa Supper included. 

Cllr White thanked Cllr Huntley for her report with KPC’s congratulations to her charity fund raising events achievements.
	

	155.18
	Correspondence: (General List Circulated):  
1 Community Energy Funding – All Noted
2. SHDC Bay View Café Planning Appeal Challenge – Cllr Huntley reported the developers had applied for demolition of the Café this was refused by SHDC Planning Dept. The Developers have now requested Planning Application to demolish the house as well as the Cafe. This is on Planning Application No 0430/18/PAD. Cllr Watts confirmed the Planning Application is still live on the SHDC web site for any comments to be added.  All noted

3. Parishioner asks for a Kingston Business Directory – KPC thanked parishioner for comments. Following further discussion KPC agreed the Newsletter and the Parish Web Site gives a full coverage of Kingston trades people and more.
	

	156.18
	Neighbourhood Development Plan:-  

1.KNPTG Report: Judy Alloway reported
Lee Bray will be attending the next KNPTG meeting to give advice on the large amount of statutory regulations also to give advice on drafting out the plan.

Community Housing are specialists who will meet with KNPTG to give professional advice which is needed to be part of the NP. The meeting will be held on 28th February.

Eve thanked JA for her report
 2.VPLtd. Planning Nothing to report
3.Richard Sanderson Nothing to report
4. KPC Report Cllr Watts reported Saturday Field - the restrictive Covenant on Saturday Field “runs with the land”. In practice, this means that the covenant continues even when the original parties to it sell the land on to other people. It continues to have effect even though it may have been made many years ago and appears to be obsolete. The action to protect against breach of the covenant would need to be taken by whoever was going to breach it by changing the use of the land, thus changing the terms of the covenant. There are two options to protect against action for breaching a restrictive covenant.  It is noted that the following Option 1 is usually the cheaper option.
1. Obtaining insurance cover, known as “indemnity insurance”, in respect of any attempt to enforce the covenant.

2. Seeking a declaration from the Lands Tribunal that the covenant is invalid.  All noted
	

	157.18
Cont’d

157.18
157.18.1

157.18.2
 
	Finance: Opening Balance    Current Account Total Reconciled                £4,388.34

                                                 Total Unreconciled                                          £5,168.43 

                                                 Business Account                                           £3,525.66

Payments to be authorised

Clerks Wages February 2018                           £   214.76

Clerk Heating & Broadband February 2018      £     15.00

Clerk Stationary 2nd Class Stamps                   £       6.72
Total                                                                  £   236.48

Payments Received

A&H Summer-Nutting Bingo to Swing Project  £   230.00

Groundworks 2nd Awarded  Grant Feb 2018     £4,397.00

VAT Refund 01/12/16 to 31/12/17                     £   606.43
Allotment Subscription2018/19 x 11                  £   315.00

Newsletter Advertisers and Donation                £   262.00
Set Aside Current A/c at 15/02/18

£

Allotment 

671.00

Marquee                                                                             

407.00

Marquee Deposits                                                           

00.00

Neighbour Watch                                                           

104.00

SHDC 16/17 Sust Grant Balance Art Grp

30.00

SHDC 16/17 Grant Defibrillator balance

48.00

Funds Raised Towards Swing Project 

1387.00

Grant N’hood Plan “Groundworks”   

4397.00

Total

7044.00

Set Aside Bus A/c at 18/01/18

£

Swing Project KPC Pledge 

1691.00

Cllr White highlighted the Grant money remaining balances from the Defibrillator and Art fund of £48.00 and £30.00 Cllr White proposed this should now be moved into the community Recreation Ground fund raising project for the Double Swing.  2nd by Cllr Swain. Agreed by all
Statement of Internal Control Chair Cllr White confirmed to have inspected the KPC accounts with Clerk and found to be correct.  All noted

Annual Review of Charges for Services Clerk confirmed to KPC that Came & Co the KPC Insurance company has not altered their annual changes.  These will be reviewed at the end of May 2018 when the 3 year long term agreement terminates.

Recreational Ground Maintenance contract - Clerk confirmed that this was reviewed, actioned and approved by KPC.  See October minutes under Open Forum Item 093.17.  All noted on both counts
	

	158.18
	Precept: - Clerk reported 2018-19 Precept to be submitted electronically and accepted by SHDC of £6,100.00 plus the 2018/19 SHDC Council Tax Support Grant of £182.00.  All noted
	

	159.18
	Financial Risk Assessment: Cllr White confirmed final editing has been actioned with Clerk. KPC will read for this to be ready for signing off at the March meeting.  All Noted
	

	160.18
	General Risk Assessment: Clerk reported forwarding to KPC for inspection.  KPC confirmed received and inspecting. All Noted.
	

	161.18
	Annual Parish Assembly: To be held on Thursday 19th April to commence at 7pm to be followed by the KPC monthly meeting.  Reports will be raised by Cllrs.  Cllr Watts confirmed APA meeting will be placed in the Newsletter.  All noted
	

	162.18
	Sewage:  Clerk confirmed letter to SWW to highlight sewage problem at Walkespool still to be actioned. All noted 
	

	163.18
	Clerks Report: - DALC Training New Cllrs Course booked Thursday 17th May. Cllr Summer-Nutting noted. 
Data Protection training date tba.

Clerk attended DALC Training Transparency Code 23rd January. Reported an informative training session.  All Noted
Fire Brigade Exeter – Matt Radford – Station Manager has confirmed to visit KPC at the March meeting.  All noted
	

	164.18
	Grants: DCC Locality Grant towards RR Ceiling Project Application near completion for submission
	

	165.18
	TAP: See above item 154.18 SHDC report.
	

	166.18
	Highways:   Wonwell Double Yellow Lines request to Devon Highways accepted this will be actioned in the new Financial Year.
	

	167.18
	Report: 
1. Planning Report Cllr White– Plan App 0284/18/TCA T1-Eucalyptus – Dead tree to be felled.  SHDC Grant Exception. All noted
2 Recreation Ground Sub Committee:  Cllr Lewis reported
Equipment Maintenance - repair of the Rocking Horse in the junior playground to have been actioned.
Tree Maintenance – as reported by Tree Wardens, 2 Monterey Pines require felling, (see above item 151.18 Recreation Ground). Clerk reported a quote of £60.00 has been received from the Ground Maintenance contractor Ace of Spades.  Following further discussion Cllr Lewis proposed Ace of Spades submitted quote should be accepted, 2nd by Cllr Watts.  Agreed by All

Swing Project – Area measurements received from Playdale. As per February minutes the Swing can now be ordered.  All noted

Next Meeting – to be held on Thursday 22nd March.  Committee members to be informed.  All noted.

3. Allotments: Cllr Lewis reported

Annual Tenant Agreements – have all been accepted and paid, except for one.
Hedging - Richard Gulliford to submit quote for the Recreation Hedge and Saturday Field Hedge. Cllr Lewis to report back. All noted.

4 Reading Room: Cllr Swain reported - Ceiling project plan is on course. 

Ceiling Project Display – will be held in the RR on the weekend of 3rd and 4th of March.  This will be advertised in the Newsletter.

Finance - Cllr White asked for confirmation that the financial report is put on the Parish web site. Clerk confirmed this to be actioned

5 Street Furniture:  Cllr White confirmed nothing to report.
6 Footpaths: Cllr White confirmed nothing to report 

7 Tree Wardens Report:  Cllr White opened further discussion on the report received from TR (see above item 151.18 Open Forum Ash Tree after Four Cross before Vicarage Farm) with reference to a TPO and tidying up of dead branches KPC followed with further discussions. Cllr Summer-Nutting proposed that a TPO be applied for and the offer of removal of the dead branches be accepted.  2nd by Cllr Swain.  Agreed by all.  Clerk to put a request to TR to action these two points.
8 Kingston Church: - Report received from JA New Vicar - Rev Matt Rowlands was inducted into the Modbury Mission Community at the end of January, at a service in Modbury Church. See above item 151.18 New Vicar.
Quinquennial Report has now been received on the Church building and Churchyard. These inspections have been mandatory since 1955 and are carried out by a Diocesan approved Church Architect. This is a 40 page document with specific list of works recommended over the next 5 years. For a 14C Grade 2* listed building the works carried out over the last few years have left the building dryer than it was, in spite of the rising damp at the base of the bell tower.  ‘’Overall in good order and clearly cared for” 

Thank you supper was held at Scobbiscombe House for the Friends of St James whose generous help is going to make a significant contribution to meeting the Quinquennial recommendations in a year when the new budget has shown Church income will fall below expenditure.
	

	168.18
	Date of Next Meeting:  Thursday  March15th  2018 from 7.30 pm. 
	

	
	Closure of Meeting:-    9.30 pm 
	


Signed By Chair ………………………………      Dated ……………………………….

Kingston Parish Clerk - Sue Green,  Old Stack, 1 Chapel Row, Kingston, Kingsbridge, Devon TQ7 4PJ

Telephone 01548 810270      e-mail  kingstonclerk@gmail.com


